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The	Rise	of	Chinese	EVs:	Opportunities	and	Challenges	for	
Uzbek	Foreign	Policy	

Uzbekistan's	 automotive	 industry	 is	 undergoing	 a	 seismic	 shift,	 with	
Chinese	 electric	 vehicles	 (EVs)	 rapidly	 gaining	 ground.	 This	 year,	 Uzbek	
President	 Shavkat	Mirziyoyev	 and	 the	 President	 of	 the	 Chinese	EV	 company	
BYD,	 Wang	 Chuanfu,	 agreed	 to	 launch	 a	 BYD	 car	 manufacturing	 plant	 in	
Uzbekistan	with	an	annual	production	capacity	of	50,000	vehicles. 	This	move	1

is	 signiLicant,	 particularly	 considering	 Uzbekistan’s	 historic	 monopoly	 on	
automobile	production,	granted	to	the	American	car	company	General	Motors	
in	2008.	In	2011,	Chevrolet	dominated	the	Uzbek	market,	accounting	for	94%	
of	car	sales.	Today,	Chevrolet’s	market	share	has	reduced	to	68%,	with	Chinese	
EVs	rapidly	increasing	their	presence	in	the	Uzbek	automative	industry.	 	The	2

surge	 in	Chinese	EV	imports	 is	reshaping	the	automatic	 landscape	 in	Central	
Asia	and	beyond.	In	2021,	Uzbekistan	imported	$16.9	million	worth	of	EVs	–	a	
sixfold	 increase	 from	 2020,	 with	 nearly	 90%	 originating	 from	 China. 	 Last	3

year,	 the	Chinese	bus	 company	Yutong	delivered	300	electric	buses	 and	500	
combustion	 buses	 to	 Uzbekistan,	 while	 King	 Long,	 Yutong’s	 domestic	 rival,	
secured	 a	 contract	 to	 supply	 1,000	 buses. 	 Meanwhile,	 in	 Kazakhstan,	 the	4

Chinese	 car	 company	Chery	has	 become	 the	 fourth	most	 popular	 car	 brand,		
with	sales	increasing	by	269%	from	the	same	period	a	year	before. 		5

This	surge	in	Chinese	EV	imports	is	reshaping	the	automotive	landscape	
in	Central	Asia	and	beyond.	Yet,	the	inLlux	of	Chinese	EVs	also	poses	challenges	
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for	Uzbekistan's	long-standing	multi-vector	foreign	policy	(MVFP),	which	aims	
to	maintain	sovereignty	and	avoid	excessive	dependence	on	any	single	power.	
Until	now,	these	powers	have	been	Russia,	China	and	the	United	States	(in	no	
particular	 order).	 However,	 the	 rise	 of	 Chinese	 EVs	 represents	 how	 this	
framework	 is	 evolving,	 particularly	 with	 the	 technological	 and	 economic	
advantages	they	offer.		

That	 is,	 while	 Chinese	 EVs	 provide	 affordable,	 high-tech	 options	 to	
Central	Asia's	growing	middle	class,	China’s	vertical	control	of	 the	EV	supply	
chain	diminishes	the	competitive	presence	of	a	US	or	Western	vector.	In	2022,	
China	controlled	75%	of	global	battery	manufacturing	and	provided	over	$57	
billion	 in	 subsidies	 to	 its	 EV	 industry	 from	 2016-2022. 	 In	 Uzbekistan,	 the	6

Chinese	company	Henan	Suda’s	contract	to	build	50,000	EV	charging	stations	
by	2033	further	cements	China’s	inLluence. 	The	US’s	slower	adoption	of	green	7

technologies	and	the	higher	cost	of	Tesla’s	EVs,	which	rely	heavily	on	Chinese	
materials,	 limits	 its	 competitive	 edge.	 Consequently,	 Uzbekistan	 and	 other	
Central	Asian	countries	may	 face	 increased	reliance	on	China	 for	automotive	
technology.	As	Uzbekistan	is	currently	demonopolizing	industries	to	align	with	
its	 World	 Trade	 Organization	 accession	 goals,	 the	 potential	 for	 a	 new	
automotive	monopoly	led	by	China	poses	a	strategic	dilemma. 		8

The	inLlux	of	Chinese	EVs	into	Uzbekistan	and	the	broader	Central	Asian	
market	 underscores	 the	 need	 for	 a	 nuanced	 approach	 to	 the	 MVFP.	 As	 the	
region	 navigates	 the	 green	 transition,	 policymakers	 might	 have	 to	 critically	
assess	 the	 implications	 of	 reliance	 on	 Chinese	 technology.	 This	 dynamic	
highlights	 the	 evolving	 nature	 of	 global	 power	 vectors	 and	 the	 potential	
emergence	of	a	singular	dominant	force	in	the	green	technology	sector.	
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Hence,	 Uzbekistan	 Linds	 itself	 at	 a	 critical	 juncture	 as	 it	 navigates	 the	
inLlux	of	Chinese	electric	vehicles	and	their	implications	for	the	nation's	multi-
vector	 foreign	 policy.	 To	 effectively	 manage	 this	 evolving	 landscape,	
Uzbekistan	 may	 consider	 a	 few	 policy	 options	 to	 effectively	 create	 a	 more	
balanced	and	resilient	automotive	sector:	

1.	 DiversiBication	 of	 Partnerships:	 Strengthen	 ties	 with	 a	 broader	
range	of	international	EV	manufacturers	to	mitigate	dependency	risks.	

2.	 Strategic	 Investment:	 Encourage	 domestic	 investment	 in	 EV	 and	
green	technology	sectors	to	build	local	capacity	and	reduce	reliance	on	foreign	
entities.	

3.	 Regulatory	 Frameworks:	 Develop	 regulatory	 measures	 to	 ensure	
fair	 competition	 and	 prevent	 monopolistic	 practices	 in	 the	 automotive	
industry.	

4.	Regional	Cooperation:	Foster	regional	collaboration	among	Central	
Asian	 countries	 to	 collectively	 negotiate	 with	 major	 powers	 and	 secure	
favorable	terms	in	the	EV	market.	

5.	 Sustainability	 Focus:	 Prioritize	 sustainability	 and	 environmental	
standards	 in	 all	 automotive	 and	 green	 technology	 initiatives	 to	 align	 with	
global	best	practices	and	long-term	strategic	goals.	


